(These Minutes were considered by the City Council on 3 August 2004 and approved with the exception of EX.142/04, EX.143/04, EX.153/04 and EX.155/04 which were called in for scrutiny)

EXECUTIVE

MONDAY, 19 JULY 2004 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Prosperity Portfolio)

Councillor Firth (Policy Performance Management Finance and Resources Portfolio)

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio)

Councillor Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillors Guest, Jefferson and Boaden attended the meeting to represent their respective Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Councillors Glover, Patrick and R Watson attended the meeting as Ward Councillors to speak in relation to submitted petitions.

Councillors Collier, McDevitt and Weber attended part of the meeting as observers.

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 26 April, 7 and 17 May 2004 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal interest relating to Minute EX.150/04 (Monitoring Rural Policy) as he represented the Council on Rural Regeneration Cumbria.

EX.122/04:
PETITION RE - CONEY STREET CUL DE SAC (Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Infrastructure, Environment and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.10/04) concerning a petition signed by 44 persons seeking improvements to the cul-de-sac and also to the main section of road in Coney Street, Carlisle.  

Mr Bushby was present at the meeting on behalf of the petitioners and indicated that the petitioners were seeking widening of the cul‑de-sac in Coney Street to improve parking arrangements and access for vehicles.  He pointed out that when householders had bought their houses, the Council had retained a two metre strip at the bottom of their gardens so that it would be possible to undertake widening of the cul-de-sac relatively easily without legal complications.  

Mr Bushby further reported that he was looking to put up a substantial boundary fence at his property.  He also referred to the poor condition of grass verges in Coney Street, which had in the past won the Quality Street competition.  The petitioners were seeking the removal of these grass verges, which would then improve parking arrangements.

A Ward Councillor was present at the meeting and spoke in support of the petitioners, pointing out that problems with parking and poor street lighting had been raised in 1999 but, due to other priorities, had never received funding.  He asked for costing to be done for the work needed to improve street lighting.  He noted that the Council's Dog Enforcement Officer had patroled the Coney Street area recently and welcomed this.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported on the specific points raised by the petitioners as follows:-

(a) 
Improvements to parking in the cul-de-sac

There was no scope to improve parking provision within the existing highway boundaries due to the narrow width of the roads and footways although the position with regard to the retention by the Council of a strip of garden in households who had bought their properties would make such improvements easier to implement if funding was made available.  

Responsibility for carrying out this type of work rested with Cumbria County Council and/or Carlisle Housing Association where former Council housing is involved.  The petition had been forwarded to the County Council and the Carlisle Housing Association for consideration.

(b)
Dog Fouling

The problems with dog fouling had been referred to the Council's Dog Fouling Enforcement Officers for attention.

(c)
Street Lighting Improvement

The existing street lighting columns are more widely spaced than would be the case with a new lighting installation.  Coney Street was not included in the Council's programme of work for 2004/05 as other locations were considered to have a higher priority.  Whilst funding could be considered in 2005/06, the petition could be forwarded to the County Council and the Carlisle Housing Association to see whether they had any funding for lighting improvements in Coney Street.  However, in the short term, the heads of the existing lighting columns would be replaced which should improve illumination in the street.

(d)
Parking improvements on the main section of road

The removal of grass verges would help with parking arrangements but responsibility for improvements rested with the County Council and the Carlisle Housing Association.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the petition has been forwarded to Cumbria County Council and Carlisle Housing Association so that they can consider whether improvements as requested by the residents can be funded. The position with regard to ownership of part of the gardens be brought to these bodies' attention.

2.
That the City Council upgrade the existing street lighting units to provide an improvement in lighting levels.

3.
That the City Council Dog Enforcement Officers be requested to continue give attention to the problems in Coney Street.

Reasons for Decision

Residents have raised genuine concerns about Coney Street and a number of improvements are required.  Responsibility for certain of the petitioners' requests rested with Cumbria County Council and the Carlisle Housing Association and a copy of the petition has being forwarded for their consideration.

EX.123/04
PETITION RE - RYDAL STREET PLAY AREA (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources


Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.12/04) on a petition signed by 62 persons objecting to all or any part of the Rydal Street play area being leased or sold.  

Ms Smith was present at the meeting to represent the petitioners and addressed the Executive drawing the Executive's attention to a variety of National, Council and Planning Policies relating to the importance of retaining open spaces in urban areas.  She considered that incidents of anti-social behaviour at the Rydal Street play area should have been dealt with by the Police and the Council should have sought to retain this open space rather than allow it to be built on.

Two Ward Councillors were present at the meeting and made the following points:-

· There were problems with open spaces throughout the City and the Council did not look after open spaces in an organised manner.  Open spaces should have dedicated Wardens to monitor activities and lock them at night otherwise they fell into disrepute;

· The Rydal Street open space had been sold as a result of a residents petition although some of the petitioners did not reside in the immediate area;

· There was no doubt that problems with noise, needles and broken glass were evident at the Rydal Street open space and this led to the play area being underused as parents would not let their children go there;

· It was noted that the land had been sold and building work going ahead on this site.

The Head of Property Services reported that the Council had, on 15 January 2002, considered a public petition seeking the Council to resolve problems caused to local residents adjacent to the Rydal Street playground.  The Council had subsequently decided that, subject to a favourable response from a public consultation, a developer would be sought to provide residential development on the site of the Rydal Street play area.  The site would be closed down when a developer has bought the site; and some or all of the proceeds of sale would be used to provide additional play facilities on the Fusehill Street site, subject to local planning conditions relating to the siting of the play facilities.  

The Head of Property Services went on to detail the outcome of the consultation and other processes which had led to contracts being exchanged in March 2004 and the sale of the land being completed on 7 June 2004.  A sum of £61,000 from the proceeds of the sale of the land had been set aside for expenditure on play facilities at Fusehill Street.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive notes the report in the context of the objections received.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive is satisfied that the Council followed relevant statutory procedures relating to the disposal of this open space which was sold in response to requests from petitioners in 2002.

EX.124/04:
PETITIONS - LAND AT FUSEHILL STREET (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources



Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.11/04) concerning petitions received in favour of the development of land at Fusehill Street for a medical centre:-

(a)
a petition from Dr A R Horne signed by 472 people;

(b)
a petition from Mrs J Carrick signed by 336 people.

The Head of Property Services reported that the Executive had considered a petition against the sale of this land at their meeting on 17 May 2004 when it had been decided that the Leader would arrange for a meeting between relevant Members of the Executive and Officers with representatives of the petitioners to discuss the issues involved in the future use of this land and a report be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive on the outcome of these discussions prior to a final decision being made.  The Executive also referred the matter to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their input as to the preferred use of the land.

The current position was that the Council had to decide whether to sell part of the Fusehill Street site for development as a medical centre or retain the whole site for recreational purposes.

Dr Horne was present at the meeting and indicated that his doctor's practice wished to develop a doctors surgery on the site moving the existing surgery from Grey Street/London Road.  The existing surgery had only 40% of the space required for the number of patients.  He had been interested in this site for over a year as it would allow a surgery to be built with sufficient space to accommodate the needs of the large number of patients who lived in the area.  He had the backing of the Primary Care Trust and funding was available from the NHS as long as the new facility was operational by 31 March 2006.  The petition he had submitted had been signed by patients who were strongly in favour of the move.  There was also submitted an independent petition signed by people in the area.  

Dr Horne reported that he wished to retain his surgery in the area and that he had been unable to find another site in the vicinity which would be suitable for his purpose.  Moving his surgery out of the area would cause difficulties for elderly and infirm patients who lived locally.  He indicated that it was intended to retain the sensory gardens on the site allowing public access with seats and to provide an enhanced play area.  The site was currently vandalised.  His proposals for the site included car parking, a pharmacy and possibly a dentist.  He considered that his proposals represented a satisfactory solution to a problem area.

Two Ward Councillors were present at the meeting and made the following points:-

· Whilst retaining the green space was a good concept, there had been many petitions, both in favour and against retention.  It was difficult to identify exactly what the local community wanted for the site.

· Greystone School had been an empty wreck but had been made surplus to requirements by the County Council and ended up being Greystone Community Centre.

· People living in the immediate vicinity of the Fusehill Street site would have a different opinion to other people.

· There was demand from teenagers for a drop-in centre in the area.  It would be good if the play area was improved with good lighting and a high fence.  Any play area should be locked at night and landscaping with bushes should be avoided.

· The community seemed to be split over what to do with the site, was it a solution to badly used land or because they wanted a doctor's surgery there.  Only 15% of the petitioners lived in the St Aidan's Ward.

· If revenue was to come to the Council from the sale of the site, then consideration could be given to enhancing play facilities and to provide a drop-in centre for youngsters in the area.

· The future of the site should be decided after consultation with local Councillors, representatives of the Community Centre and the local community.

The Chairman reported that all interested parties, including Ward Councillors would be consulted as part of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee's deliberations on the matter.  A further report would be presented to the Executive at the August 2004 meeting when a decision would be taken over the future of the site.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the petitions be received.

2.
That the matter be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment prior to the Executive making a final decision on the future of this site at the meeting on 16 August 2004.

Reasons for Decision

The petitions and further consideration of this matter was referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the outcome would be reported to the meeting of the Executive on 16 August 2004.

EX.125/04:
MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 2005/06 TO 2007/08 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.7/04 (amended)) detailing the feedback from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the draft Medium Term Financial Plan.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had noted the Plan and also noted that three year costed Business Plans are to be developed for each Business Unit to demonstrate how corporate priorities and targets will be achieved and services developed within a strategic framework.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee considered that the Executive should ensure that these Plans are progressed to a specific timetable.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted and it is confirmed that the Executive would ensure that these Plans are progressed to a specific timetable.

2.
That the draft Medium Term Financial Plan 2005/06 to 2007/08 be recommended to the City Council for approval.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee prior to a recommendation being made to the City Council on the Medium Term Financial Plan 2005/06 to 2007/08.

EX.126/04:
CORPORATE CHARGING POLICY 2005/06 TO 2007/08 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.8/04 (amended)) detailing the feedback from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the draft Corporate Charging Policy.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee considered that the Policy placed the onus on Business Unit Heads to justify the level of increase in charges having regard to corporate priorities, costs and subsidies and income generation.  

The Committee were of the opinion that these issues were for Executive Portfolio Holders to give clear guidance to Business Unit Heads prior to the annual review of fees and charges being undertaken and recommended that the policy be amended to reflect this.

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and pointed out that the corporate charging reviews had a greater impact on certain Business Units than others.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the draft Corporate Charging Policy 2005/06 to 2007/08 be recommended to the City Council for approval.

2.
That the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted and the Executive confirm that portfolio holders work closely with and give clear guidance to Business Unit Heads prior to the annual review of fees and charges being undertaken.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee prior to a recommendation being made to the City Council on the Corporate Charging Policy for 2005/06 to 2007/08.

EX.127/04:
CAPITAL STRATEGY 2005/06 TO 2007/08 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.9/04 (amended)) detailing the feedback from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the draft Capital Strategy.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had noted the Strategy.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the draft Capital Strategy 2005/06 to 2007/08 be recommended to the City Council for approval.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee prior to a recommendation being made to the City Council on the Capital Strategy 2005/06 to 2007/08.

EX.128/04:
ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN 2005/06 TO 2007/08 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.13/04) detailing the feedback from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the draft Asset Management Plan.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had approved the Plan in principle, it being noted that the content of the Plan would be changed to incorporate any new corporate priorities approved by the City Council on 1 June 2004.  

The Head of Property Services drew the Executive's attention to the changes made to the original draft and confirmed that the submitted Plan did incorporate new corporate priorities agreed by Council on 1 June 2004.

The Committee also asked that the Executive's attention be drawn to the following specific issues:-

(a)
the re-investment budget in respect of non-operational assets is considered to be poor pro rata the total value of assets and the Executive be requested to develop a firm long term strategic policy on re-investment;

(b)
the Asset Management Plan could seek to identify surplus sites in Council ownership which could be released for small housing developments with affordable houses being built.  This could have implications for the developing Housing Strategy.

Councillor Firth, Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder agreed with the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee with regard to the re-investment budget in respect of non-operational assets and that this was an issue he would be investigating, along with the Council's acquisitions policy.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the comments of the Portfolio Holder with regard to the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted.

2.
That the draft Asset Management Plan 2005/06 to 2007/08 be recommended to the City Council for approval.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee prior to a recommendation being made to the City Council.

EX.129/04:
THREE YEAR BUDGET 2005/06 TO 2007/08 – 

FIRST FORECAST AND TIMETABLE (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.15/04) summarising the projected cost of supporting service levels and the potential resources available to the Council over the three year period to 2007/08 and commenting on a range of issues that will impact on the provision of services and the level of Council Tax over that period.

There was a projected budget deficit of almost £200,000 for 2005/06 rising to £300,000 in 2007/08.  There were a number of big issues facing the Council in the next three years, including funding the pensions fund deficit, single status and job evaluation issues, concessionary fares, Talkin Tarn and the future impact of any non-recurring spending bids.  This could be offset by increased income from Treasury Management Projections, increased trading and charging opportunities and the Gershon efficiency review.

The Head of Finance further reported that the Government had recently issued the outcome of their spending review which included efficiency savings and would mean a tight settlement for 2005/06.  However, the full details of this would not be known until the grant settlement was issued in December 2004.  The Government was also conducting a balance of funding review, upon which an announcement was expected on 20 July 2004.

A timetable to guide the Budget process was also submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report of the Head of Finance be received.

Reasons for Decision

The first Budget Forecast and Budget Timetable will assist the Executive in formulating the Budget Strategy for 2005/06.

EX.130/04:
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL PARTNERSHIP POLICY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from Ms Mooney, Executive Director (CE.21/04) providing a framework for the development of a Partnership Policy, which will provide a rationale for the Council's involvement in current and future partnership working.

The recent Supporting Communities Best Value Review Improvement Plan identified the need for an explicit policy covering the Council’s partnership role and an external consultant has been appointed to support the Council in the development of this policy.  The framework represented the first stage in the development of the policy which, when finalised, would include models of good practice and the findings of the survey of the Council’s partners which is currently being undertaken. 

The role of the City Council in partnership work has been a recurring discussion for some time, particularly in relation to the Council’s role as Accountable Body. Clear criteria need to be established which set out the circumstances within which the Council becomes an Accountable Body and the risks and benefits involved.

The Partnership Policy would also seek to address the issues highlighted by the Supporting Communities Best Value Review and will take account of the outcomes of the earlier Value for Money Internal Review of Partnerships.  It will also recognise the significant community leadership role of the Council and that partnership work will be viewed by the CPA as a key driver of improvement. 

The Framework builds on the strengths of the Council’s existing partnership role and seeks to develop a clear rationale for the Council’s involvement which will ensure that it achieves best value from the energy and resources which are devoted to partnership work. 

In developing the Partnership Policy, the possibility of applying for Beacon Status for the Council’s work in this area will be explored further.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the content of the Policy Framework be noted.

2.
That the report be submitted to the Corporate Resources and  Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure that the City Council establishes a Partnership Policy which addresses all the issues related to this area of work and meets with the requirements of the Supporting Communities Best Value Review Improvement Plan.

EX.131/04:
PROVISIONAL GENERAL FUND OUTTURN 2003/04 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.11/04) summarising the 2003/04 provisional out-turn for the General Fund Revenue Services.  

The out-turn showed that, as at 31 March 2004, there had been an underspend of £1,414,267 compared to the 2003/04 revised budget.  However, when committed expenditure totalling £1,414,200 is taken into account, the net underspend is £67.  In addition, there were requests to carry forward £128,730 in respect of new items of expenditure which, if approved, would result in a net overspend to the Council in 2003/04 of £128,663.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the underspend of £1,414,267 as at 31 March 2004 against approved budgets be noted.

2.
That the carry forward requests totalling £1,414,200 in respect of committed expenditure which have been approved by the Head of Finance, and the definition of committed expenditure used for this purpose, be noted.  The Executive confirms the Head of Finance's decisions which will result in certain Business Units marginally overspending on directly controlled costs, albeit this can be accommodated in the overall bottom line for the Council as a whole.

3.
That in respect of the £128,730 of new spending bids, they be referred to the City Council for approval.

4.
That it is noted that the information contained in Report FS.11/04 is provisional and subject to the formal audit process.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the report on the General Fund Revenue out-turn and to make recommendations to the City Council as appropriate.

EX.132/04:
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL OUTTURN AND CAPITAL DETERMINATIONS 2003/04 AND REVISED CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2004/05 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.12/04) summarising the 2003/04 provisional out-turn for the Council's capital programme, summarising the capital determinations for 2003/04 as required by legislation and providing details of the revised capital programme for 2004/05.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive:-

(a)
agree the 2003/04 out-turn, as detailed in Appendix 1 of Report FS.12/04;

(b)
recommend that full Council agree the Capital Determinations for 2003/04 as set out in Report FS.12/04;

(c)
agree the revised programme for 2004/05, as detailed in Appendix 3 to Report FS.12/04, subject to approval by full Council;

(d)
note that the information contained in Report FS.12/04 is provisional and subject to the formal audit process.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the report on the Capital out-turn and to make recommendations to the City Council as appropriate.

EX.133/04:
HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT PROVISIONAL OUTTURN 



2003/04 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.17/04) summarising the 2003/04 provisional out-turn for the Housing Revenue Account. There had been a net underspend of £113,180 compared with the 2003/04 revised budget to produce a balance in hand at 31 March 2004 of £3,037,216.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the report be received and it is noted that the figures are provisional and subject to audit.

2.
That it is noted that it is intended to close the Housing Revenue account as at 31 March 2005 and that a further report on this issue would be brought during the Budget cycle.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the report on the Housing Revenue Account out-turn

EX.134/04:
TREASURY MANAGEMENT OUTTURN 2003/04 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.18/04) providing:– 

(a)
the annual report on Treasury Management as required under both the Council's Financial Procedure Rules and the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management;

(b)
a report on Treasury Transactions;

(c)
the annual report on the City of Carlisle Investment Fund.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be received and noted as the Annual Report on Treasury Management required under the CIPFA Code of Practice which is incorporated within the City Council's Constitution.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the Annual Report on Treasury Management required under the CIPFA Code of Practice which is incorporated within the City Council's Constitution.

EX.135/04:
PROVISIONAL OUTTURN FOR 2003/04 - MEMBERS' 

ALLOWANCES (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Member Support and Employee Services (ME.13/04) indicating that £303,574 had been paid in allowances to individual Members as part of the Members' Allowances Scheme for 2003/04.  There was an underspend of £1,075.40 on this budget.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be received and it is noted that there has been an overall underspend of £1,075.40 on Members' Allowances for 2003/04.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the report on the 2003/04 out-turn for Members' Allowances.

EX.136/04:
COUNCIL TAX AND NATIONAL NON-DOMESTIC RATES – 

PROVISIONAL OUTTURN 2003/04 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (RB.4/04) detailing the provisional out-turn for 2003/04 in respect of Council Tax and National Non-Domestic Rates.  The performance on collection rates for Council Tax and NNDR was the Council's best ever.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the provisional out-turn position at 31 March 2004 for Council Tax and National Non-Domestic Rates, which indicates that year on year improvements on collection performance are being maintained, be noted.

2.
That the Head of Revenues and Benefits and his staff be congratulated on achieving the best ever collection rates in 2003/04.

Reasons for Decision

To receive details of the provisional out-turn for Council Tax and National Non-Domestic Rates for 2003/04.

EX.137/04:
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2003/04 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.21/04) indicating that the Statement of Accounts for 2003/04 (subject to audit) had required to be approved by full Council within 5 months of the financial year-end in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003.  This was a month earlier than in previous years and, unfortunately, the draft Statement was not yet available for consideration.  It was requested, therefore, that delegation be given to the Head of Finance, in consultation with the Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder and the Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, for the completion of the Statement.  The draft Statement, once complete, would be submitted to Group Leaders and to full Council on 3 August 2004 for approval.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive agrees to delegate the completion of the Statement of Accounts for 2003/04 to the Head of Finance, in consultation with the Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder and the Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the draft Statement, once complete, be submitted to full Council on 3 August 2004 for approval.

Reasons for Decision

To make arrangements for the completion of the Statement of Accounts for 2003/04 and for it to be submitted to the City Council for formal approval.

EX.138/04:
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2003 - REGULATION OF 

COSMETIC PIERCING AND SKIN COLOURING BUSINESS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.39/04) seeking the adoption of the provisions of the Local Government Act 2003 for the Registration of Cosmetic Piercing and Skin Colouring Businesses.

In agreeing to recommend the adoption of the new powers, Members were of the opinion that registration fees should cover the Council's administrative costs.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive recommend the City Council to adopt the powers contained within Section 120 of the Local Government Act 2003, together with the model byelaws, to require the registration of cosmetic piercing and skin colouring businesses and to set a registration fee of £49.00 for 2004/05.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure that all skin piercing businesses are registered and meet hygiene and safety standards.

EX.139/04:
PROCUREMENT STRATEGY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Dr Gooding, Executive Director, (CE.19/04) seeking approval to a Procurement Strategy to be recommended to the City Council for adoption.  The draft Strategy had been amended to take account of views expressed at the Executive meeting on 26 April 2004 and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 13 May 2004.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Procurement Strategy, as submitted, be recommended to the full Council for adoption.

Reasons for Decision

The adoption of the Procurement Strategy will bring the City Council in line with latest guidance and best practice.

EX.140/04:
MEMBERS LEARNING AND DEVELOPMENT (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Member and Employee Services (MES.16/04) enclosing a Members Learning and Development Framework for consideration in order that a recommendation can be made to the City Council for its formal adoption.

In addition to the Framework, there were also proposals to revise the way in which Member training is funded, the introduction of a Members Learning and Development Programme and the adoption of a set of Members Role Descriptors with their associated skills and knowledge for use within the Programme.

In recommending the Framework for adoption by the City Council, Councillor Geddes, Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder, wished to thank the Head of Member Support and Employee Services and his staff and Members of the Working Group set up to review arrangements for Member training for their commitment to achieve the revised arrangements aimed at enhancing training opportunities for Members.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Members Learning and Development Framework, and its component elements, be recommended to the City Council for adoption.

Reasons for Decision

As part of its pursuit of excellence, the introduction of a Members Learning and Development Framework was needed to raise the standard of Members' training within the Authority.

EX.141/04:
HEALTH AND SAFETY POLICY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Member Support and Employee Services (MS.15/04) seeking approval to an updated Corporate Health and Safety Policy as the basis for consultation with the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and other stakeholders.  The updated Policy had been drawn up having regard to the Council's reorganised structure to provide a unified Policy, the outcome of the recent Best Value Review, further legislation and as an attempt to achieve best practice in Health and Safety.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the draft Corporate Health and Safety Policy be agreed as the basis of consultation with the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and stakeholders.

2.
That the Head of Member Support and Employee Services be requested to submit a further report to a future Executive on the outcome of the consultation in order that a recommendation can be made to the City Council on the adoption of an updated Health and Safety Policy.

Reasons for Decision

The adoption of an updated Corporate Health and Safety Policy will ensure that the City Council complies with statutory requirements.

EX.142/04:
EXTENSIONS TO OFF STREET CAR PARKS (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.11/04) containing proposals for two modest extensions to existing car parks at the Civic Centre and Bitts Park to provide an additional 34 spaces.  The capital costs could be met from a budget already allocated for additional parking in Newark Terrace which was unlikely to proceed in the short to medium term.

The proposals for the Civic Centre would provide for a net increase of 11 spaces on the site formerly occupied by the temporary portacabin.  The estimated capital cost of the work was £29,500 and the estimated additional revenue income would provide a pay back within 3 to 4 years.

The proposals for Bitts Park would provide an additional 23 spaces.  The estimated capital cost was £45,000 and increased revenue was anticipated to provide a pay back in approximately 3 years.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services further reported that other temporary parking initiatives were being considered, particularly for the run up to Christmas 2004 and discussions were ongoing with a range of interests.  There were no proposals to repeat the park and ride scheme of 2003 because whilst this provided some very useful experience, the costs were prohibitive bearing in mind the projected levels of usage.

Extensions to the car parks would be subject to the formal planning process and the County Council would also need to approve the proposals and any changes to the Car Parking Orders would need advertising.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive supports the extensions to the Civic Centre and Bitts Park car parks at an estimated cost of £74,500 and, subject to approval by the City Council, this sum be vired from the budget allocated for additional car parking in Newark Terrace which was unlikely to proceed in the short to medium term.

Reasons for Decision

To provide additional short term parking capacity to meet growing demand, in accordance with the Executive's previously agreed strategy.

(EX.142/04 above was called in by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.)

EX.143/04:
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT 2003 – 

DAYS LEAVE GRANTED TO STAFF (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources
Subject Matter

To consider a report from Ms Mooney, Executive Director (CE.17/04) seeking the Executive's confirmation of the decision taken by the Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder on 2 December 2003 to award Council staff a day's leave for their contribution towards the Comprehensive Performance Assessment in June 2003 which resulted in a 'good' score.

Since the decision had been made, the District Auditor had raised two substantive points:-

(a)
She believed that the Executive should take the opportunity to clarify the legal basis on which the decision was made and, more specifically, that it was not intended to be simply a gratuitous 'reward' for past services not matched by extra performance from staff over and above their contractual obligations.  She has advised that the true position should be clarified and recorded.

(b)
She believed that it would have been more proper for the Council, in calculating the cost of a day’s leave, to have used a different methodology from the one adopted. 

On the first point raised by the District Auditor, the proposal for the extra days leave was regarded as a methodology for reflecting the extra contribution which all staff were judged to have made beyond their normal contractual obligations in achieving the 'good' CPA result, and it was not viewed as a gratuitous reward but as payment for extra work done.  It was also seen as an incentive to maintain the momentum and positive pace by staff to move future performance from a 'good' to an 'excellent' CPA rating, which is part of the general obligation to secure efficient and effective management of the Authority.  The report advised that, if the Executive are of a similar view and are satisfied that it represented the basis for awarding the extra day’s leave, then it would be sensible to clarify the point in affirming any earlier decision made by the Portfolio Holder so that the legal basis was clear.

On the second point regarding the question of cost, the District Auditor is of the opinion that it would have been more proper to have calculated the 'opportunity cost' of all staff working one day less which, in her view, is the more usual method of calculation. The method of calculating the ‘opportunity cost’ would be to take the Authority’s total wage bill and divide it by the estimated number of productive working days. However, the report indicated that to calculate the ‘opportunity cost’ accurately would require offsetting savings from the closure of the Civic Centre, plus analysing the amount of Officer time that was worked over and above paid contracted hours. This would be a significant piece of work and it is not considered at this stage to be a worthwhile exercise, although it is accepted that this may produce an ‘opportunity cost’ above the £60,000 key decision threshold.

The District Auditor advises that if the calculated ‘opportunity cost’ were above the £60,000 key decision threshold then it should be formally reported to the Executive.

As indicated above, an alternative method of calculating the cost was used at the time the decision was made by the Portfolio Holder which resulted in a lower cost figure and the Portfolio Holder proceeded, in good faith, to take a decision on the basis of that calculation, which she was entitled to do if the anticipated expenditure was correctly judged to be less than £60,000.  The Executive is being requested by the District Auditor to confirm the earlier Portfolio Holder decision, mindful of the fact that there is an alternative method of calculating costs and that if this method were to be used, it would result in a different outturn cost.

The District Auditor had been sent a copy of the report and had no further comment to make.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the decision taken by the Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder on 2 December 2003 to award Council staff a day's leave be confirmed.

2.
That the legal basis for taking the decision as set out above and in the comments of the Head of Legal and Democratic Services in Report CE.17/04 be confirmed.

3.
That the different method of calculating the 'opportunity cost' of the extra day's leave be noted.

Reasons for Decision

The decision to grant an extra day's leave was taken by the Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder under delegated powers.  However, it is considered appropriate that this decision is confirmed by the Executive as it gives the opportunity for the background and context to this issue to be outlined.

(EX.143/04 above was called in by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee)

EX.144/04:
FORWARD PLAN OF EXECUTIVE DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the period 1 August to 30 November 2004 was submitted for information.

The following items were included in the Forward Plan for July to October 2004 but have been deferred/deleted for the reasons stated:-

KD.7/04 - Housing Strategy - Capacity issues and the need to fully address the CPA Action Plan for Balancing Housing Markets require additional time to redraft the Strategy.  The draft will now be presented to Executive on 16 August 2004.

KD.22/04 - Strategic Sourcing - The original proposal from Capita in relation to Strategic Sourcing was presented as an option for funding the Customer Contact Centre in Capita's outline proposals in response to the Council's issued specification. The specification did not specifically require a Strategic Sourcing. The Council has used IEG grant and capital reserves to fund the Customer Contact Centre. 

Advice from Legal and Democratic Services indicates that if there was no specific agreement with Capita in the specification/contract for them to provide Strategic Sourcing such that this service could be said to have been properly tendered already, it constitutes a new service beyond the original specification for the Customer Contact Centre. The Council will therefore be required to issue an invitation to tender for Strategic Sourcing should it require that service and cannot directly employ Capita to deliver this service under the terms of the Customer Contact Centre contract and comply with the Councils financial standing orders. This report is therefore withdrawn from the Forward Plan.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Forward Plan, and the reasons stated for the deferred/deleted items, be noted, subject to alterations being made to certain portfolio areas in the current Plan.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.145/04:
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY INDIVIDUAL 



PORTFOLIO HOLDERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by individual Portfolio Holders were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.146/04:
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by Officers were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.147/04:
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meetings of the Joint Management Team held on 29 April and 13 May 2004 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix C, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.148/04:
CARLISLE AND EDEN JOINT COMMITTEE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Carlisle and Eden Joint Committee held on 14 May 2004 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix D, be noted subject to clarification of the decision at ECJC.12/03 (East Cumbria Countryside Project - Performance Review and Business Plan) at the next meeting of the Joint Committee.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the Minutes of the meeting.

EX.149/04:
TALKIN TARN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 6 May 2004 (COS.74/04) indicating that the Committee supports the Executive's decision that it wishes, in principle, to proceed with the transfer of ownership of Talkin Tarn and the continued negotiation with the County Council, particularly in respect of the inclusion of the hotel.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the support of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.150/04:
MONITORING RURAL POLICY

(Councillor Mitchelson, having declared a personal interest, remained as Chairman and participated in the debate on this item.)

Portfolio
Economic Prosperity

Subject Matter

To consider references from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 6 May 2004 (COS.90/04) and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 27 May 2004 (IOS.74/04) forwarding the following specific comments on monitoring rural policy:-

Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee -

(a) 
The Committee supports the proposal to submit a budget bid for the village hall condition survey;

(b)
That in relation to Rural Regeneration Cumbria, the Committee suggests that there should be an examination of the level of grants which are coming to the Carlisle area and the Committee also looks forward to receiving the Rural Regeneration Cumbria Strategy document for consultation;

(c)
The Committee takes on board the recommendations that the Parish Council Charter should not be updated before the Quality Parishes initiative is progressed, but the Committee request feedback from the Executive where the Council is going with the Quality Parishes initiative;

(d)
There is a need to keep an eye on what constitutes a vital village and the Committee would continue to monitor this matter.

Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee -

(1)
That it be recorded that formal responsibility for rural proofing remained with the Executive in order that there would be no misunderstanding that such responsibility had transferred to Overview and Scrutiny.

(2)
Referring to Minute EX.079/04 - Council tax discounts for second homes - a Member of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had noted that no reference had been made to the provision of resources to address and resolve the economic, social and environmental deprivation in rural Carlisle.  He believed that such reference should be included.

(3)
That it be stressed that there should not be a clear division between the rural/urban areas, rather all policies should cover the whole area.  It would be a matter of concern if services were put at risk in one area simply because they could not be delivered in another.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the specific comments of the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees be noted and taken into account in future reports on rural policy monitoring.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the references from the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

EX.151/04:
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 3 June 2004 (OSM.31/04) enclosing the Final Report and Action Plan on the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review for consideration by the Executive prior to submission to the full Council on 3 August 2004 for approval.

The Chairman reported that some of the recommendations within the Review document would need to be the subject of successful budget bids prior to implementation.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive notes the outcome of the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review and that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee has referred the final report to the City Council for approval.

Reasons for Decision

The outcome of the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review was noted.

EX.152/04:
RENEWAL OF CITY COUNCIL'S INSURANCES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.19/04) concerning the renewal of the City Council's insurance arrangements for 2004/05.

The City Council undertook a full retendering exercise for its insurances in the spring of 2003 resulting in the retention of St Paul International as the Council’s principal insurance provider with Zurich Municipal providing public liability insurance on highways claimed rights.  Some small specialist insurance covers are also sourced from elsewhere.

The outcome of last year’s retendering exercise saw an increase in the Council’s annual insurance bill of almost £200,000.  This outcome was a reflection of the very difficult state of the insurance market at the present time and the 50% increase in premium costs experienced by this Authority was not untypical.

The insurance market remains difficult, not just for Local Authorities but also in the wider commercial world.  The current insurance contract incorporates a three year long term agreement which affords a certain level of price stability as well as a small discount on gross premium costs.

Insurance costs in 2003/04 amounted to £576,710.  The sum of £592,810 had been included in the 2004/05 budget but the actual premium was now known to be £608,970. The £16,160 shortfall could be met from the improved position on Treasury Management which is now forecast for 2004/05.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the cost of renewing the City Council's insurances from 1 May 2004 be noted.

2. 
That the financial implications arising from the renewal be noted and it be agreed that, as a consequence, the sum of £16,160 will be a first call on the improved Treasury Management balances during 2004/05.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure continuity in the City Council's insurance cover.

EX.153/04:
REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Legal and Democratic Services (LDS.32/04) seeking nominations for the appointment of representatives on outside bodies.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the following appointments to outside bodies be made:-

Age Concern - Carlisle and District General Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Age Concern - Cumbria District Forum

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Anchorage Centre Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Belah Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Mrs S Fisher, Morton and Toole


Botcherby Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Mrs Glendinning, Boaden and Scarborough

Brampton Community Association General Committee

Councillor Knapton

Care and Repair Carlisle - Hanover Housing Association

Councillor Mallinson E

Carlisle and Eden Community Safety Strategic Group

Councillor Bloxham

Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnerships

Councillors Guest, Bloxham, Mitchelson and Firth

Carlisle Citizens' Advice Bureau Management Committee

Councillors Mrs Fisher and Earp

Carlisle College Corporation

Councillor Knapton (term of office expires 11.9.05)

Carlisle Council for Voluntary Service

Councillors Mrs Parsons and Mrs Crookdake

Carlisle District Crime and Disorder Strategic Partnership Group

Councillor Bloxham

Carlisle District Health Group

Councillor Knapton

Carlisle Education Business Partnership 

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Carlisle Educational Charity

Councillors Mrs Mallinson & Firth and one Labour and one Liberal Democrat (nominations to be made by the respective Groups) (all 4 year term of office expiring August 2008)

Carlisle Law Centre Management Committee

Councillor Knapton

Carlisle Leisure Limited Board

Councillors Stevenson and Mitchelson

Carlisle Police Sub-Division Community Liaison Committee

Councillor Mrs Bowman and Morton (Councillor Bloxham as subsitute)

Carlisle South Sure Start – Interim Steering Group

Councillor Weedall and Knapton (Councillors Martlew & Bloxham - substitutes)

Carlisle Sports Council

Councillor Knapton

Carlisle Tourism Executive Board

Councillors Firth, Mitchelson and Mrs Bowman

City Centre Management Working Group

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Community Safety Forum

Councillors Morton, Bloxham and Knapton

Conservation Area Advisory Committee

Councillor Mrs Geddes

Croftlands Trust Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Cumbria Branch of the Local Government Association 

Councillors Firth, Mitchelson and Bloxham

Cumbria Community Legal Services Partnership

Councillor Earp

Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Committee

Councillor Mrs Prest (Councillor Mrs Fisher and Mrs Parsons - substitutes)

(Note – This is a joint Scrutiny Committee comprising representatives of the six District Councils in Cumbria and Cumbria County Council.  The terms of reference require that Members should be serving Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.)

Cumbria Inward Investment Agency Limited

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Cumbria Playing Fields Association – Executive Committee

Councillor Weedall

Cumbria Strategic Partnership

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor Firth - substitute)

Cumbria Tourist Board – AGM

Councillors Mrs Bowman and Mitchelson

Cumbria Tourist Board General Council

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Cumbria Waste Management Environment Trust - Carlisle and Eden Advisory Group

Councillor Bloxham

Currock Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bradley, Glover and Im Thurn.

Denton Holme Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Atkinson, McDevitt and Mrs Southward

Drugs Reference Group

Councillor Mrs Parsons

East Cumbria Countryside Project

Councillors Mrs Crookdake and Earp

Elizabeth Fell Memorial Trust

Councillor Mrs Fisher

Fluoridation of Water Supplies Working Group

Councillor Bloxham

Friends of Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery

Councillor Mrs Fisher

Greystone Community Association

Councillor Patrick

Hadrians Wall Tourism Partnership

Councillor Knapton

Hadrians Wall World Heritage Site Management Plan Committee

Councillor Jefferson

Harraby Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Weber, Weedall and Mrs Rutherford

Impact Housing Association

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Kingmoor Joint Venture Company - Kingmoor Park Properties

Councillor Knapton

Local Authority World Heritage Forum

Councillor Jefferson

Local Economy Forum

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Local Government Association - General Assembly

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor Firth - subsitute)

Local Government Association - Rural Commission

Councillors Mitchelson and Firth

Local Government Association - Urban Commission

Councillors Firth and Mitchelson

Local Government Information Unit

Councillor Firth

Longtown Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bloxham and C S Bowman

Longtown Investment Partnership

Councillors Bloxham, Jefferson and C S Bowman (i.e. the Ward Councillors for the Longtown and Rockcliffe and the Lyne Ward)

Mary Hannah Almshouses Charity

Councillors Mrs Fisher, Toole (term of office expires July 2005) and C S Bowman (term of office expires February 2006)

Morton Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Aldersey and P Farmer and Councillor Mrs Farmer

National Association of Councillors - Northern Branch

Councillor Mrs Geddes

National Parking Adjudication Service Joint Committee

Councillor Bloxham (Councillor Morton substitute)

North Cumbria Technology College - Management Group

Councillors Mrs J Prest and Weedall

North Pennines Partnership of Local Authorities

Councillor Collier

North West Housing Forum

Councillor Bloxham

North West Local Authorities Employers Organisation

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Councillor C S Bowman - substitute)

Objective 2 and 3 Cumbria County Working Group

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Petteril Bank Community Centre Management Committee


Councillors Mrs Crookdake, Mrs Martlew and Wilson

Quality Street Competition

Councillors Mrs Crookdake and Mrs Parsons

Raffles Single Regeneration Budget Board

Councillor Bloxham

Settle - Carlisle Railway Development Company

Councillor Mitchelson

Solway Coast Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Joint Advisory Committee

Councillor Collier

Stanwix Community Association

Councillor Mrs Geddes

Voluntary Action Cumbria

Councillor Mrs Bowman

West Coast Rail 250

Councillor Mitchelson

Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee


Councillors Hendry, Warwick and Stothard

2. 
That the appointments to the Carlisle Housing Association Board be deferred to the next meeting of the Executive.

Reasons for Decision

To make appointments to outside bodies for the 2004/05 Municipal Year.

(EX.153/04 above was called in by the Community and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees.)

EX.154/04:
CUMBRIA BRANCH OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT 



ASSOCIATION (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Branch of the Local Government Association held on 18 June 2004 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

1.
That the Minutes be noted.

2.
That the action taken by the City Council to liaise with Eden District Council to contact relevant MP's regarding renewable energy issues be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

EX.155/04:
LAND AND PROPERTY TRANSACTIONS (Non-Key Decision)

(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraphs 7 and 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources



Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Property Services (PS.10/04) seeking approval to proceed with the transfer of land at the Upper Viaduct from the City Council to the County Council for general highway purposes.

It was recommended that any transfer terms should include the transfer to the County Council of responsibility, ownership and any liability for both Viaduct Bridge and Caldew Bridge.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Council proceed with the transfer of land at Victoria Viaduct and appropriate other rights to the County Council in order to enable a highway scheme to be constructed on final terms to be agreed.

2.
That the terms include the transfer to the County Council of title to both Viaduct and Caldew Bridges (subject to the City Council obtaining registered title to these structures) in return for the County Council assuming maintenance responsibility in future for both structures as Highway Authority.

Reasons for Decision

To enable the highway scheme as drawn and proposed in the County Council capital programme to proceed this financial year.

(EX.155/04 above was called in by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee)

EX.156/04:
SHEEPMOUNT BRIDGE (Non-Key Decision)

(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Environment, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.12/04) providing the background and an options appraisal for strengthening/replacing the Sheepmount Bridge to complement the major refurbishment project to the facilities at the Sheepmount.

An appraisal of the following options was presented:-

Option 1 - Do minimum essential repairs to existing bridge;

Option 2 - As Option 1 but with a reinforced concrete saddle to existing deck;

Option 3 - As Option 2 but with a lightweight concrete used and shear studs site welded to existing deck to achieve composite action;

Option 4 - Divert existing services under the Caldew, demolish existing deck, modify abutments and place a proprietary deck system;

Option 5 - Retain the existing temporary bridge which has been constructed over the existing bridge to enable full construction vehicle access, although this would restrict United Utilities' access to their services;

Option 6 - Retain existing structure and pursue transfer of ownership to United Utilities.  Design and construct a completely new bridge in the immediate vicinity.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported that the views of Officers were that Option 3 would be the optimum solution to provide all access other than coaches and HGV's at an estimated cost of £575,000.  Should full and unrestricted access be required, then Options 5 and 6 were available at a minimum estimated cost of £1.1m.

The Executive was requested to select a preferred option to enable the detailed design procurement and risk assessment to be progressed.  To achieve this an allocation of £50,000 would be required for professional fees, site investigations, etc.  Once completed, a detailed report on costs would be presented to the City Council for final approval.  To minimise disruption and co-ordinate any works into the Sheepmount refurbishment programme, a decision to proceed with the preferred option is required by the end of August 2004.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services informed the Executive of the legal position on the easements with United Utilities in respect of cables attached to the underside of the existing bridge.

A Minute Excerpt from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 15 July 2004 was submitted in which the following resolution had been made on the report:-

(1)
That the Executive be informed that whilst this Committee would welcome consideration of Option 6 - Completely New Bridge, if it could be built within the capacity of the Council, it would be more realistic to pursue and give more detailed consideration to Option 3 - Lightweight concrete saddle to existing deck.

(2)
That the following comments of the Committee be highlighted to the Executive:

(a) 
whatever Option is chosen, adequate maintenance arrangements will need to be put in place after the works have been completed;

(b)
discussions should be held with the utility companies who have cables crossing the Bridge and Cumbria County Council regarding financial contributions towards the costs of any work to the Bridge;

(c)
the availability of grants or sponsorship, towards the costs, should be fully examined

(d)
if work was undertaken to improve the Bridge, efforts should be made to ensure that any work on the cables is scheduled at the same time, to minimise disruption;

(e)
there is concern that the temporary Bridge has been constructed on top of the current Bridge which may hamper work on some of the options, although the Committee accepts that there were valid reasons why the temporary Bridge had to be placed in that location.

(3)
The Committee requests that they have the opportunity to consider a more detailed report on the option(s) that are selected for further consideration at an appropriate future meeting. 

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and spoke on the Committee's resolution.

Summary of options rejected

Options 1, 2, 4, 5 and 6

DECISION

1.
That Option 3 be selected as the preferred option for increasing the load capacity of the Sheepmount Bridge.

2.
That the Executive recommend the City Council to allocate a supplementary estimate of £50,000 to enable detailed preparation of the preferred option.

Reasons for Decision

Option 3 was considered to be the optimum solution in that it would increase the load capacity to give greater scope for minibus access to the Sheepmount field for people with disabilities.

(The meeting ended at 3.55pm)

gh Commin 312 Executive 19 07 04

